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Quality Committee
[DRAFT] Minutes of the meeting held on 
Friday 01 September 2017 at 09:00 
in the Unipart Conference Centre
	Present:
	

	Jonathan Asbridge
	Non-Executive Director (Chair of meeting) (JA)

	Martin Howell
	Trust Chair (MH)

	Mike Bellamy 
	Non-Executive Director (MB)

	Stuart Bell
	Chief Executive (SB)

	Mark Hancock 
	Medical Director (MHa)

	Ros Alstead 
	Director of Nursing & Clinical Standards (RA)

	Dominic Hardisty 
	Chief Operating Officer (DH)

	Mike McEnaney 
	Director of Finance (MM)

	
	

	In attendance:

	Aroop Mozumder 
	Associate Non-Executive Director (AM)

	Hannah Smith 
	Assistant Trust Secretary (HS)

	Rob Bale 
	Clinical Director, Adult Mental Health Directorate (RB)

	Pete McGrane
	Clinical Director, Older Peoples Directorate (PMG)

	Wendy Woodhouse 
	Clinical Director, Children and Young People Directorate (WW)

	Jane Kershaw 
	Head of Quality Governance (JK)

	Kate Riddle 
	Deputy Director of Nursing (KR)

	Sula Wiltshire 

Donna Mackenzie 
	External Attendee, Oxfordshire CCG (SW)

Patient Experience & Involvement Manager (DM) part meeting

	Grace Hennessey 
	Complaints Service Lead (GH) part meeting


	1.
a

b

c
	Welcome, Apologies for Absence and Quoracy Check
The Chair welcomed Donna Mackenzie and Grace Hennessy. 
Apologies for absence were received from: Kerry Rogers, Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary and Anne Grocock, Non-Executive Director.  

The meeting was confirmed to be quorate. 
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	Escalation Report from the Quality Sub Committee Caring & Responsive

Members of the Caring and Responsive Sub Committee attended to provide direct feedback to the Committee. 

The Chief Operating Officer started off the presentation and introduced the four key areas: complaints, Iwantgreatcare, equality and diversity and the strategy for family friends and carers. 

Grace Hennessy provided an update on complaints and highlighted the good practice around receiving and acknowledging complaints. She said there were a high number of extension requests across the Directorates due to delays in allocation on complaints due to conflicting priorities for senior clinicians; including Serious Incident and HR investigations. The Complaints Team are pushing to get more staff trained as investigators. She added that the quality of reports had improved but there was further work to be done. The Complaints Team are going out to individuals to help write reports. 
The Chief Executive said there were quarterly Complaints Review Panels where the Executive Team meet to review a random selection of anonymised complaints from each Directorate which helps to keep track of the quality of investigations and responses and how to improve them. 
Grace Hennessy reported that Children and Young People’s Directorate have an approach to support new investigators by teaming them up with more experienced investigators. She said this was helpful and would support the expansion of more investigators if done Trust-wide. The Trust Chair agreed and said if the process could be slicker it would help with response time. 

Mike Bellamy agreed that the quality of responses is improving and asked how the Trust ensures improvement and learning from complaints. Grace Hennessey said embedding learning and improvements within teams is good but is less successful with service-wide or Trust-wide actions.  

Pete McGrane said good clinical practice, roll modelling and communication feature regular in complaints and highlight a need to develop clinical leaders. 

Jonathan Asbridge noted the 1015 complements received which was positive. Grace Hennessey said there is a lot more that go directly to services and are not included in the figure. 
The Chief Executive asked what happens with responses to complements and asked about the possibility of sending cards. Grace Hennessey confirmed the Complaints & PALS Team do not currently send responses however Kate Riddle advised that work was underway to look at the possibility of doing this. 

Jonathan Asbridge asked how many trained complaints investigators there should ideally be. Grace Hennessey said she would like to see everyone trained to help pitch in. They are currently trying to get all band 7s and above trained rather than it being optional. 

Donna Mackenzie provided an update on Iwantgreatcare, the Trust’s patient experience feedback mechanism, and highlighted that there had been nearly 9000 reviews since the system was implemented with a likely to recommend score consistently between 90 and 95%. She said that the number of monthly reviews had increased from 335 in January 2017 to 1416 in July 2017 as a result of increased awareness, training and promotion of the system. 

Donna Mackenzie explained that Iwantgreatcare had caused anxiety in teams because feedback is published, particularly for individual clinician feedback. She said her team were working hard to support clinicians with this and would like higher level support for the tool. 

Jonathan Asbridge asked the Clinical Directors what the concerns from clinicians were. Rob Bale said he had not had any concerns raised with him and was surprised by this. Pete McGrane said he had found the resistance is mostly within community services as they tend to have a team approach rather than an individual approach. Wendy Woodhouse said clinicians had approached her with concerns about their details being listed without their permission and concerns about their reputation. 
Donna Mackenzie confirmed that no staff had been registered by the Trust and explained Iwantgreatcare had taken the information from governing bodies. The Trust subscribes for alerts and the ability to respond but the feedback is published regardless. 
The Chief Operating Officer provided an update on equality and diversity and highlighted good practice including the development of the Equality and Diversity Strategy and workplan, Fair Treatment at Work Facilitators, unconscious bias training, Stonewall workplace equality index and staff equality network groups. 
He said there was still a long way to go and noted the Trust ranked 390 out of 400 on the Stonewall index. Stonewall have said the most important step is deciding to do it and now the Trust knows where to improve. 
The Chief Operating Officer provided an update on the strategy for family, friends and carers and highlighted that the Trust had been commended nationally as an exemplar for Triangle of Care and awarded two star accreditation. He said the recent ‘I Care You Care’ Linking Leaders event and video received very good feedback. 
Mike Bellamy asked how far the Trust was with Triangle of Care work. The Chief Operating Officer said there were detailed self assessments across all mental health services and if standards were not routinely being met the Trust would lose two star accreditation. He added that Triangle of Care work had not yet started in physical health services. 
The Chief Executive asked how the Sub-Committee keep track of the ‘accessing care and treatment in timely way’ standard. The Chief Operating Officer explained that before the performance framework they were not able to do this however they could now drill into any non-conformances. He said 95% of KPIs are met and discussions were underway to look at whether these were the right standards. 

Jonathan Asbridge thanked Grace and Donna for attending and said the update had provided lots of encouragement and assurance.  

Ros Alstead joined the meeting. 

Grace Hennessey and Donna Mackenzie left the meeting.

	

	3.

a

b


	Minutes of the meeting of the last Quality Committee on 12 July 2017 and Matters Arising

The minutes of the meeting on 21 July 2017 were approved as an accurate record. 
Item 5c: Mike Bellamy asked whether the Trust has identified which Learning and Disability Service policies need revising. The Director of Nursing said that it had been agreed that existing policies would continue to be used and highlighted policies would be moved over eventually. 
Actions 

The Committee confirmed that the following actions from the 09 November would be held over to the next meeting: 5(c)

The Committee confirmed that the following actions from the 08 February would be held over to the next meeting: 5(j)

The Committee confirmed that the following actions from the 10 May would be held over to the next meeting: 14(j) and 2(f).  

The Committee confirmed that the following actions from the 12 July had been completed or were on the agenda: 6(b) and 8(c). 

The action against items 2(b), 3(d), 12(b) would be held over to the next meeting. 
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	Care Quality Commission (CQC) Post-Inspection Improvement Plan Update

Jane Kershaw provided an oral update on CQC activity and highlighted a focused visit to Ruby Ward in July 2017. She said verbal feedback had been good but they were waiting for the report.  
Jane Kershaw reported that the Secretary of State had requested an Oxford Local System Review which was planned for 27 November 2017. The review will focus on the interface between health and social care and on delayed transfers of care. 

She said the CQC would do a focused review of Learning Disability Step Down Services within a year of transfer and this was likely to be the end of September/ early October. She said the service was well prepared for this. 
The CQC have changed their approach to focus more on the Well Led domain and will be undertaking focused inspections from September 2017. They have not identified what Trusts they will be visiting however Jane Kershaw thought it was likely that they would visit any of our ‘requires improvement’ services. 
Jane Kershaw provided an oral update on the Improvement Plan and explained that this is regularly reviewed by the IC5 Group. The Learning Disability Services action plans had also been reviewed and she reported the community services and Evenlode were doing well, Intensive Support Team and Vision Outreach Team had lots of work to do but had no safety concerns and Step Down was nearly complete but only had 3 patients on the ward. She said she was planning to visit the City, North and South teams to help close some outstanding actions.  
The Director of Nursing added that a decision needed to be made whether to continue with Positive Behavioral Support (PBS) is continue or whether to move to PEACE training in line with the rest of the Trust. She said NHS England have said the principles of PBS need to be maintained. 
The Director of Nursing reported that in the process of getting services registered it became evident that the step up accommodation registration required 24 hour nursing in place. She explained that the Trust is not currently commissioned to provide this service but this would be followed up by the Executive Team and the OCCG Quality Review Meeting. The CQC have agreed to register the service in the meantime. 

The Committee noted the report.

	

	5.
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	Safety Sub-Committee Escalation Report

The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards presented paper QC 47/2017 and highlighted safety thermometer as an issue. She explained that reporting is good in the Older Peoples Directorate however the actions are not good and the CQC had questioned how safety thermometer data is used in community hospitals. Safety thermometer is not being used as much in Mental Health Services and there is a lack of analysis. 

The Director of Nursing explained that guidance had been issued with regard to keeping the valves on oxygen cylinders closed. They discussed the potential risks and agreed they could see the rationale for it. It was agreed at the Sub-Committee that there would be a meeting with the Director of Nursing, Medical Director, Clinical Directors and Heads of Nursing for further discussion before it is signed off. 
Safety of the Physical Estate Annual Report

The Director of Finance presented paper QC 48/2017 and said there was a continuous estates improvement programme in place which is revised and reviewed regularly as part of the Safety Sub-Committee. He explained that in April 2014 a baseline of 757 risks were identified with just 278 risks remaining in April 2017. 
He highlighted statutory compliance was 90%, a programme of inspections and planned preventative maintenance was in place and the Manchester Tool work had been embedded.   

The Director of Nursing noted that under section 3.1 the report stated that the replacement of ensuite doors was ‘(to be agreed)’. She asked what needed to be agreed and the Director of Finance explained that the programme had commenced and would be done ward by ward. 

The Committee noted the reports.

	RA / MH

	6.

a

b

c

d
	Effectiveness Sub-Committee Escalation Report

The Medical Director presented paper QC 49/2017 which provided a summary of the work of the Effectiveness Sub-Committee and highlighted Information Governance training compliance which had dropped to 94% which was below the 95% required. 

He reported that the issue with regard to the legitimacy of paramedics to possess and supply control drugs remains ongoing. Legal advice had been sought and the advice was to say that the Hospital Managers are the ones in control of the controlled drugs and this will be implemented. He explained that Capsticks had also drafted a letter regarding changing the legislation. 
Clinical Audit Summary

The Medical Director presented paper QC 50/2017 and reported that the Clinical Audit Team had recruited to the vacant posts.  

The Committee noted the reports.  
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	Well Led Quality Sub-Committee Annual Report

The Chief Executive presented paper QC 51/2017 and reported the main highlights were the Centre for Quality and Safety, partnership working, data quality and workforce and staff wellbeing. 
The Chief Executive explained the Trust had about 60 different partnership arrangements in place which was a positive step although it also presents governance challenges. The Sub-Committee is taking stock of partnership agreements and how these affect overall leadership of the organisation. 

The Trust Chair asked when the Trust would have assurance about data quality work. The Chief Executive said there were two parts to the data quality work which were the reliability of data and the extent to which production of data is time consuming. The Chief Operating Officer said that progress had been made with OCCG through the Technical Information Group who have agreed to rationalise all reporting into a single report. The Director of Finance added that a draft Data Quality Strategy was being produced. 

Mike Bellamy asked for an update on the roll out of the Carer Strategy and it was agreed the Chief Operating Officer would provide an update at a Board Seminar.  

Mike Bellamy said there should be more prominence of planning for future working, including partnership working. The Chief Executive said there had been a period of intensive activity and they were now recruiting for a second cohort of the Trainee Leadership Programme. There was a discussion as to whether there should be places available for partners and it was agreed that this would be run internally in the first instance but the Well Led Sub-Committee would consider expanding this. 

The Committee noted the report.  

	HS

	8.

a

b

c
	Quality Committee Annual Report

Hannah Smith presented paper QC 52/2017 which reported on Quality Committee activity for 2016-17 in line with the five CQC domains. She highlighted the Terms of Reference which had been updated to acknowledge the Chair would now be a Non-Executive Director. 

The Committee agreed the Terms of Reference to go to the Board of Directors for final approval with the following amendments: Monitor to be replaced with NHS Improvement and the Deputy Director of Nursing to become a regular attendee. 
The Committee noted the annual report and agreed the Terms of Reference to go to Board.
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	Learning from Deaths Report

Jane Kershaw presented paper QC 53/2017 which provided a summary of the national guidance for learning from deaths and the Trusts position, as well as the work of the Trust-wide Mortality Review Group. She reported that all work was on schedule and the only outstanding element was to publish the policy which she said was under revision.  

The Committee said the work undertaken was very impressive. 

Sula Wiltshire queried how improvement is demonstrated from a statistic view and suggested a system-wide mortality group. Jane Kershaw said the Oxfordshire Allied Health Science Network (AHSN) had set up a Thames Valley mortality group for the. 
Pete McGrane noted there was fear from clinicians about the process at the start but said the process had been managed well by the Quality and Risk Team. He suggested looking at how to include primary care in mortality work. 

It was agreed to have a Board Seminar on Learning from Deaths. 

It was agreed to add the report to the Board of Directors agenda. 

The Committee noted the report. 
	HS

HS


	10.

a

b

c

d
	Strategic and operational risk discussion (including Trust Risk Register and Board Assurance Framework)

Hannah Smith presented paper QC 24/2017 which provided a snapshot of risks that could have an effect on strategic running of the Trust and the operational risks.

She explained that delayed discharge was on the register however this needed to be escalated as there was a high level risk regarding system delivery.
The Director of Nursing noted the Learning Disabilities Service was recorded as a potential risk, however she said this should be an actual risk as the service had transferred. It was agreed to add this risk to the Trust Risk Register (TRR) and the Adult Risk Register. A risk would be added to the Board Assurance Framework (BAF) regarding the strategic change for Learning Disabilities. 

The Committee noted the report. 

	HS

	11.

a

b

c

d

e
	Oxfordshire JMG – minutes of the meeting on: 17 August 2017

The Chief Operating Officer presented paper QC 55/2017 and highlighted the Oxfordshire County Council (OCC) internal audit report which identified a number of issues around the section 75 agreement. He explained Oxford Health had completed all of their actions and were waiting for OCC to complete their actions. 

The Chief Operating Officer reported that OCC were doing a review and options appraisal of the hosting of social care staff within Oxford Health. He said Oxford Health and OCCG would need agree on the best option and advocate this to the OCC. 
The Director of Nursing said this was a big risk and needed more attention through the Executive Team to get a clear plan. 
Sula Wiltshire asked what the drive was for this and the Chief Operating Officer explained that Kate Terroni, Director for Adult Services, had come into post and asked for a review of processes. He said there were deficiencies in Adult and Older Adult Social Care and there were definitely improvements to make.

The Committee noted the minutes. 

	

	12.

a


	Any Other Business

With no further business to discuss the meeting was closed at 16:12

	

	
	Date of Next Meeting 
Wednesday 15 November 2017 09:00-12:00 

Ascot Room, Corporate Services, Littlemore Mental Health Centre

Safety Sub-Committee in attendance 


	


Quality Committee Attendance 2017-2018

	
	10 May 2017
	12 July 2017
	01 Sept 2017
	15 Nov 2017
	14 Feb 2018

	Martin Howell 

(Chair until Sept 2017)
	· 
	· 
	· 
	
	

	Jonathan Asbridge (Chair from Sept 2017)
	· 
	· 
	· 
	
	

	Anne Grocock 
	· 
	· 
	
	
	

	Mike Bellamy
	· 
	· 
	· 
	
	

	Stuart Bell
	
	
	· 
	
	

	Mark Hancock 
	· 
	· 
	· 
	
	

	Ros Alstead 
	· 
	deputy
	· 
	
	

	Dominic Hardisty 
	· 
	
	· 
	
	

	Mike McEnaney 
	· 
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Kerry Rogers
	· 
	· 
	
	
	

	Hannah Smith 
	· 
	
	· 
	
	

	Rob Bale
	· 
	· 
	· 
	
	

	Pete McGrane
	· 
	· 
	· 
	
	

	Wendy Woodhouse
	· 
	deputy
	· 
	
	

	Jane Kershaw
	
	· 
	· 
	
	

	Sue Haynes 
	
	· 
	N/A
	N/A
	N/A

	Kate Riddle
	N/A
	N/A
	· 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Sula Wiltshire
	· 
	· 
	· 
	
	


BOD 139/2017


(Agenda item: 18(a))
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